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FRIENDS OF NORTH CAROLINA PUBLIC LIBRARIES
TO MEET

Friends of North Carolina Public Libraries will hold its first annual meeting at
10:30 Thursday morning, October 16, 1980 at the Lee County Library, 107
Hawkins Avenue, Sanford.

The purpose of the organization is to facilitate the exchange of ideas and in-
formation among existing Friends and to assist in the formation and develop-
ment of other Friends of the Library groups; to foster closer relations between
public libraries and the citizens of North Carolina and to promote awareness of
the public library’s functions, resources, services, and needs.

Membership in Friends of North Carolina Public Libraries is open to all in-
dividuals and organizations in sympathy with its purposes. Annual dues are
$5.00 for both individuals and organizations. All memberships received before
October 18 will be charter members.

All interested persons are invited to attend the October 16th meeting and to
join Friends of North Carolina Public Libraries. For further information, call
Frances Reid, Division of State Library, Raleigh, at 919/733-2570.

NCLA NOMINATION COMMITTEE APPOINTED

The Executive Board of NCLA at its August 14, 1980 meeting authorized
President William O’Shea to appoint the Nominating Committee.

A slate for the following officers must be presented by November 1: First
Vice-President/President-Elect, Second Vice-President, Secretary, Treasurer,
two Directors-At-Large.

It is very important to have the officers be representative of the Association.
the Nominating Committee needs help in selecting candidates. Please send
names, with addresses and information about the persons by October 3 to An-
nette Phinazee, School of Library Science, North Carolina Central University,
Durham, N. C. 27707. Other Nominating Committee members are: Janet
Freeman, Lucy McGrath, Sue Scott, and Jerry thrasher.

BIBLIOGRAPHIC INSTRUCTION
CHECKLISTS AVAILABLE

A workable model for introducing and maintaining a program of
bibliographic instruction in an academic library is now available. In the form of
12 checklists which were originally developed by the Continuing Education
Committee of the Bibliographic Instruction Section of ACRL to accompany
presentations at their Dallas BIS pre-conference on “Organizing and Managing a
Library Instruction Program,” they can be used separately, or adapted to local
situations.

To order: send $3.00 to Order Department, ALA/ACRL, 50 East Huron
Street, Chicago, IL 60611.

58—North Carolina Libraries

T W —




Keeping Up

CONNIE DUNLAP TO RETIRE
AS DUKE UNIVERSITY LIBRARIAN

Connie Dunlap, University Librarian at Duke University, announced on
July 17, 1980, that she intended to retire at the end of December 1980. She
stated her reasons for deciding to retire early were personal and family related.

Mrs. Dunlap came to Duke as University Librarian in September 1975.
Previously she had been employed at the University of Michigan Library, where
she was Associate Circulation Librarian, Head of the Order and Acquisitions
Departments, Head of the Graduate Library, and, from 1972 to 1975, Deputy
Associate Director. Active in a number of professional organizations, Mrs.
Dunlap served as president of the Resources and Technical Services Division of
the American Library Association in 1972-73, president of the Association of
College and Research Libraries in 1976-77, and president of the Association of
Research Libraries in 1979-80. She has been a member of the ALA Council
since 1974.

In a report dated June 12, 1980, Mrs. Dunlap observed that “the five-year
period, 1975-1980, has been one of great change for the Duke libraries.” Major
Title I C grants in 1977-78 and 1980-81 have funded cooperative collection
development efforts with the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill and
North Carolina State University. In 1979 the three-millionth volume was added
to the library’s collections. Long-range goals for the library and means for
achieving those goals were suggested by a long-range planning committee ap-
pointed by Mrs. Dunlap in 1977. Duke joined OCLC through the Southeastern
Library Network in 1978, and on-line cataloging was begun in February 1979.
On-line searching of commercially produced data bases has been made available
at the library’s reference department and in the science libraries. Major changes
in the organizational structure of the library have reduced the number of people
reporting directly to the university librarian and consolidated collection develop-
ment, public services, technical services, and administrative services each under
an assistant university librarian.

No announcement has been made concerning the process by which Mrs.
Dunlap’s successor will be selected. The Provost, to whom the university
librarian reports, has invited the assistant university librarians, the Executive
Committee of the Librarians Assembly, and the library’s Support Staff Council to
meet separately with him in September to convey their concerns regarding the
Selection process.

BUDGETING WORKSHOP

FOR LIBRARY SCIENCE STUDENTS
HELD AT NCCU ON JULY 30, 1980

Mrs. Viola Lawrence, Media Coordinator at Merrick-Moore School,
Durham County School System, led a workshop on Budgeting and Financial
Management for students enrolled in management and administration courses
offered by the School of Library Science at NCCU. The workship was con-
ducted on July 30, 1980, from 6:00-9:30 p.m. in Room 331, School of Library
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Science, James E, Shepard Memorial Library. Mrs. Lawrence is a graduate of
the SLS at NCCU.

The purpose of the workshop was to help prospective librarians develop the
skills needed to prepare, negotiate and administer budgets. These activities were
part of their financial management responsibilities as future managers of school
media centers, academic, public and special libraries.

UNC-LIBRARIANS’ ASSOCIATION
SPRING CONFERENCE

The Librarians’ Association at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill an-
nounces that its Spring Conference, 1981, will be on the topic, “Scholarly
Publishing in the 1980’s: Issues and Implications for the Library.” The con-
ference will be held on Monday and Tuesday, March 9 and 10, 1981, at Chapel
Hill, North Carolina.

For information contact:
Tucker M. Schecter, Chairman
The Conference Committee
Librarians’ Association at UNC-CH
Wilson Library / 024 A
Chapel Hill, North Carolina 27514

HALES JOINS LIBRARY SCIENCE
FACULTY AT EAST CAROLINA UNIVERSITY

A native of Zebulon, NC, Celia Elaine Hales, has joined the ECU Depart-
ment of Library Science faculty this year as lecturer. Holding the B.A. and M.A.
degrees in English from Duke University and the M.L.S. degree from East
Carolina University, Ms. Hales is a Ph.D. candidate in the School of Library
Science at Florida University. She also holds the advanced Master of Science
degree from Florida State. At East Carolina, she will be teaching some of the
foundations courses, working with student librarians, and coordinating the
research skills program.

She formerly was an English instructor at Stratford College, editorial assis-
tant of the Free Will Baptist Press Foundation, Inc., junior instructor in the ECU
Department of Library Science, school media coordinator in the New Hanover
County Public Schools, and graduate assistant in the Institute for Social
Research at Florida State University. Her most recent publication appeared in
the July, 1980 of the Journal of the American Society for Information
Science. Her dissertation research involves planning for the informational
needs of the aging and a Delphi response wtih commentary by older Americans.

PUBLISHER INDICTED

Frank Gille, a publisher whose name has been associated with a number of
imprints available on a list prepared by the ALA Committee on Bookdealer-
Library Relations, which receives complaints about publishing practices, was in-
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dicted in June on 21 counts of mail fraud and one count of interstate transporta-
tion of stolen property.

The federal indictment cites mail order sales of various reference books,
among them: Encyclopedia of Indians of the Americas; Encyclopedia of Com-
puters and Data Processing; Encyclopedia of Indians of Canada; World En-
cyclopedia of Black People; Encyclopedia of the United States; International
Dictionary of Prominent Physicians; International Dictionary of Artists. The U.S.
Attorney’s office in Detroit, Mich., expects to try Frank Gille in early September.

For a copy of a list of imprints known as those under which Frank or his
son, Michael Gille, has operated, write the Executive Secretary, Resources and
Technical Services Division, ALA, 50 E. Huron St., Chicago, Ill., 60611.

TELEVISION FOE TO SPEAK
AT THIRD ANNUAL NEW RIVER
MIXED MEDIA GATHERING

Well-known television opponent Jerry Mander will present his case against
television this fall at the Third Annual New River Mixed Media Gathering at Ap-
palachian State University. Mander’s controversial book, Four Arguments for
the Elimination of Television, has stirred considerable debate and a renewed air-
ing of opinions about the psychological and sociological effects of this country’s
love affair with the television set.

Mander’s presentation, the third in the annual Ila T. Justice Lecture Series,
will be at 8:00 P.M. on Friday, October 17, 1980 in Edwin Duncan Hall on the
ASU campus in Boone, North Carolina. It will kick off a two-day media festival
that will include film and video workshops and presentations by practicing in-
dependent film and video makers, as well as the judging and screening of
amateur and independent Super 8 films and small format videotapes entered in-
to competition.

Amateur and independent film and video makers are encouraged to enter
their work in this year’s gathering. Any 1/2” or 3/4” videotape or Super 8 film
produced since January 1, 1979 by an amateur or independent is eligible. There
is a 60 minute time limit on all entries, which will be divided into the following
four categories for judging: videotape, 18 years of age and older; videotape, 17
years of age and younger; Super 8 film, 18 years of age and older; and super 8
film, 17 years of age and younger. Cash prizes will be awarded, and all entries
will be screened during the festival.

This year's Gathering is being sponsored by the Educational Media Depart-
ment, the Artist and Lecture Series, and the College of Continuing Education at
ASU with additional funding provided by a grant from the N. C. Arts Council
and the N.E.A. The N. C. Independent Film and Video Association will present
several workshops at the Gathering and will hold its fall meeting and election of
new officers.

For additional information and entry forms, contact Joseph R. Murphy,
Educational Media Department, Appalachian State University, Boone, NC,
28608 (704-262-2243).
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ART LIBRARIANS TO MEET

The Southeast Chapter of the Art Libraries Society of North America
(ARLIS/SE) will hold their Annual Meeting in Greenville, South Carolina on
Friday and Saturday, November 7 and 8. The tentative program will include
visits to the Greenville County Museum of Art for a viewing of the noted An-
drew Wyeth Collection and to the Bob Jones Art Museum to see its outstan-
ding religious art collection. A pre-conference tour is being planned for a
quick afternoon trip to the Biltmore House and Gardens in Asheville, North
Carolina on Friday. We cordially extend this invitation to all librarians who
are interested in and enjoy art. For more information and pre-meeting packet,
please contact: Stephen Allan Patrick, Vice-Chairman/Elect and Program
Chairman, ARLIS/SE, Greenville County Library, 300 College Street, Green-
ville, North Carolina 29601.

N. C. SOLINET USERS GROUP TO MEET
IN NOVEMBER AT UNC-G

The fall meeting of the North Carolina SOLINET Users Group will be held
on Friday, November 7, 1980, in Alexander Hall of Elliott University Center at
the University of North Carolina at Greensboro. Registration will begin at 9 a.m.
and the programs will begin at 9:30. The activities of the day, including the
business meeting, will end at 3:30 p.m.

On the program for the morning will be a panel presentation on the pro-
blems of searching the OCLC data base for federal and state government
documents, serials, music, and audiovisual materials, with the offering of some
possible solutions. After the discussion is thrown open for all present to par-
ticipate, a representative from SOLINET will address the group on the searching
enhancements that OCLC has planned for the future in order to provide better
access to the bibliographic records in the data base. the SOLINET representative
will also speak about searching the WLN data base and the use of the Regional
Support System. These morning sessions will be open to the members of the
North Carolina Interlibrary Loan Discussion Group, who will be meeting concur-
rently with the N. C. SOLINET Users Group at the same time and place.

After luncheon, the Interlibrary Loan Discussion Group will have an after-
noon session of its own, while the N. C. SOLINET Users Group will have an
afternoon program on retrospective conversion. First, the SOLINET represen-
tative will address the group on retrospective conversion, followed by a panel
discussion on retrospective conversion by panel members who have had some
experience planning and implementing retrospective conversion in their
libraries. Then the Group will be divided into discussion groups with group
leaders to discuss retrospective conversion in smaller groups. After an afternoon
refreshment break, and a brief business meeting, the Group will adjourn at 3:30
P.M.

Registration brochures will be mailed to those on the mailing list, but for
anyone desiring more information, please contact April Wreath (Secretary/
Treasurer) at the Health Sciences Library, UNC-Chapel; or Herb Williams,
Meredith College, Raleigh (Coordinator ); or Louise Deshaies, Jackson Library,
UNC-Greensboro (Assistant Coordinator).
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ECU LECTURE SERIES IN LIBRARIANSHIP

The ECU Library Science Department and the ECU Library Science
Alumni Association will sponsor a lecture series in librarianship during the
1980-81 academic year. Lectures will be held monthly from September through
March and will be open to students, faculty, librarians in the area, and other
interested persons. Each program will begin at 6:30 P.M. in Room 221 of the
ECU Library Science Department. A social hour will follow each program in
the lecture series. The series will carry one unit of CEU credit for those
librarians and teachers who are eligible. There will be a $5.00 fee for those per-
sons wishing CEU credit.

DATE TOPIC & SPEAKERS

Sept. 30, 1980 LIBRARY COOPERATION. Speakers: Ms. Anne Sanders,
Director, East Albemarle Regional Library; Ms. Nancy Har-
ris, Media
Specialist, Farmville Middle School; Ms. Lucy McGrath,
Director, Carteret Technical College Learning Resources
Center; and Ms. Sallie Mann, Librarian, Joyner Library.

Oct. 29, 1980 SPECIAL LIBRARY COLLECTIONS. Speakers: Ms. Millie
Matthis, Associate Dean, Lenoir Community College Learn-
ing Resources Center; Dr. JoAnn Bell, Director Health
Sciences Library, ECU; and Ms. Mary Lou Pelletier,
Librarian, Music Library, ECU.

Nov. 24, 1980 COMMUNITY COLLEGE LEARNING RESOURCES
CENTERS. Speakers: Ms. Scottie Cox, Dean, Wayne Com-
munity College Learning Resources Center; Mr. Neal Har-
dison, Dean, Sampson Community College Learning
Resources Center; and Ms. Barbara Clark, Director, Pitt
Community College Learning Resources Center.

Jan. 7, 1981 STATE SUPPORT SERVICES FOR LIBRARIES.
Speakers: Ms. Sue Scott, Division of Educational Media, N.
C. Department of Public Instruction; and Ms. Diaria Young,
Children’s Services Coordinator, N. C. State Library.

Feb. 23, 1981 NORTH CAROLINA FOREIGN LANGUAGE CENTER.
Speaker: Mr. Patrick Valentine, Director, Foreign Language
Center, Cumberland County Public Library.

Mar. 25, 1981 STORYTELLING. Speaker: Ms. Jane Maier, Greenville.

LIBRARY SCIENCE STUDENT
RECEIVES SCHOLARSHIP
TO EAST CAROLINA UNIVERSITY

The 1980 recipient of the North Carolina Association of School Librarians’
Scholarship was announced this week. Sarah L. Sundwall of Greenville is to
receive this honor. Mrs. Sundwall is currently serving as media coordinator at A,
G. Cox Grammar School in Winterville and is enrolled in the Master of Library
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Science degree program in the East Carolina University Department of Library
Science. She is also working toward certification in the field.

Sundwall is a native of Pittsfield, Massachusetts and received her previous
education at Colby College, Boston State College and Columbia University. Her
earlier honors included the Voice of America Essay Award, the D.A.R. Good
Citizen Award, and the Bennett Cerf Award for Fiction. She has had previous
library experience at Colby College, Boston Public Library, and Columbia
University. She has been in the Pitt County Schools since 1978. She also has
experience as a classroom teacher and swimming instructor.

The N. C. Association of School Librarians is a section of the North
Carolina Association and awards this coveted scholarship on an annual basis.

SCHOOL OF LIBRARY SCIENCE
ANNOUNCES AWARDS AND HONORS
FCR 1979-1980

FIRST PH.D. DEGREE. The School of Library Science awarded its first Ph.D.
degree to Jo Ann Bell at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill
Commencement on May 11, 1980. Ms. Bell, Director of the Health Sciences
Library, East Carolina University, Greenville, North Carolina, received her B.A.
degree from Duke University (1966), her M.S. in L.S. degree from UNC-CH
(1973), and her M.B.A. degree from East Carolina University (1973). Ms. Bell's
dissertation topic was “An Investigation of Attitudes toward Professional Conti-
nuing Education Held by Faculty Members and Deans of Library Schools with
Accredited Master's Programs,” and her major professor was Dr. Fred W.
Roper, Associate Professor of Library Science and Assistant Dean of the School.
A member of the first class of five students who entered the doctoral program in
August, 1977, Ms. Bell held the Louis Round Wilson Fellowship in 1977-78,
and is a member of Beta Phi Mu, national library science honorary. She has
been active in the Medical Library Association.

EPSILON CHAPTER AWARD, BETA PHI MU. Linda Lee Brogan, Assis-
tant Director for Planning and Research at the Health Sciences Library, Universi-
ty of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, received the Outstanding Student Award
presented annually to the graduating in the M.S. in L.S. program who had the
highest scholastic average during the previous year. The Outstanding Student
Award is given annually by the Epsilon Chapter of Beta Phi Mu, national library
science honorary, and consists of a certificate of achievement and a cash award
of $100.00. Ms. Brogan holds the B.S. degree in Psychology and a M.S. degree
in Psychological Psychology (both from Purdue University), and has studied in
the doctoral program in neurobiology at the UNC-CH School of Medicine. She
is the eighth recipient of the Epsilon Chapter Award.

DEAN’S ACHIEVEMENT AWARD. Martha Marshall Smith, of Elkin, North

Carolina, is the third recipient of the Dean’s Achievement Award, given to the
writer of the best master’s paper as chosen from faculty nominations. The Dean’s
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Achievement Award, consisting of a certificate and a cash award of $100.00, is
provided by the Rockwell Fund of Houston, Texas. her master’s paper title is:
“Cooperative Collection Development in Rare Books Among Neighboring
Academic Libraries.” Ms. Smith earned a B.A. degree from Agnes Scott College
and a M.A. degree in history from UNC-CH. She has recently accepted a posi-
tion with the Eighteenth Century Short Title Catalogue Project at Louisiana
State University.

NATIONAL ONLINE CONFERENCE “BEST PAPER AWARD”. Brian
Nielsen, doctoral student, received the “Best Paper Award” for the 1980 Na-
tional Online Information meeting in New York City. His paper, “Online
Bibliographic Searching and the Deprofessionalization of Librarianship,” was
selected from among 144 entries and earned Nielsen a certificate and a $500.00
cash award. Nielsen, who will become Chief Reference Librarian at Nor-
thwestern University in July, holds the B.A. degree from Bard College and the
M.L.S. degree from the State University of New York at Albany. He was
formerly Reference Librarian in the Robert B. House Undergraduate Library,
University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

BETA PHI MU INITIATES. The Epsilon Chapter of Beta Phi Mu, national
library science honorary, initiated eight persons to membership on April 25,
1980. To be eligible for this honor a student must have a 3.75 grade point
average based on a 4.0 scale. Those initiated include:
Harvey Ray Brenneise
Linda Lee Brogan
Loretta Kizer Mershon
Rexanne Dawson Newnam
Thomas Drian Nielsen
Barbara Kelly Post
Charles Franklin Sieger
argaretta Jane Yarborough

BOTSWANA LIBRARIAN SPEAKS AT NCCU

“ Mrs. Esi Honono of the University College of Botswana spoke on
Challenges in African Librarianship” to students and faculty of North Carolina
Central University’s School of Library Science at 2:45 P.M., Tuesday, July 22,
Room 331 of the James E. Shepard Library.

Mrs. Honono has spent the summer at NCCU as a visiting lecturer in the

School of Library Science.

She is a lecturer in the Department of Library Studies of the University Col-

lege of Botswana, which she joined in 1979. As part of the research activity of

at department, Mrs. Honomo is working in a consultant capacity to assist with

the establishment of a new library collection which serves the Botswana House
of Parliament.

Mrs. Honomo is an honor graduate of Alabama’s Talladega College, has

Studied at Radcliffe College, and holds the M.S. degree in Library Science from

exel University.
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She began her library career as County Services Librarian at Talladega
College, driving a quarterton bookmobile throughout Talladega County bring-
ing library materials and service to black communities otherwise totally without
library service.”

She has also been an adult services librarian at the Free Library of
Philadelphia, head librarian for the Ambler Campus of Temple University, com-
munity and cultural services librarian at Temple University, and Chief of Public
Services, Medgar Evers College Library, City University of New York.

From 1974 to 1979 she was reference/circulation librarian at the University
of Dar Es Salaam, Tanzania.

Mrs. Honono is a member of the American Library Association (of which
her sister, Mrs. Clara Stanton Jones, is a past president), the Tanzania Library
Association, and the Botswana Library Association.

SOUTHEAST CHAPTER OF MUSIC
LIBRARY ASSOCIATION TO MEET

The Music Library Association—Southeast Chapter will hold its annual
meeting at Florida State University, Tallahassee, October 31 - November 1. An
interesting and varied program has been planned which should be of interest to
all librarians who work with music materials.

Topics for the sessions will include a question-answer period related to
music library design, which will include a tour of the new facilities at Florida
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Archival Conservation Center, Inc.

¢ FINE LEATHER BINDING (European and Regular Style)

* REPAIRS and RESTORATION of broken spines, covers and corners

* COMPLETE REBINDING of rare books, manuscripts, etc.

ACID FREE DOCUMENT BOXES, slipcases and,portfolios (Custom Made)
DEACIDIFICATION OF PAPER (Acqueous and non-acqueous) — to arrest the
further deterioration, discoloration and embrittlement scientifically by neutralization
of acid present in the material.

¢ ENCAPSULATION of Maps, Prints, Broadsides, etc.

* VACUUM FUMIGATION For insect and mildew control

¢ STAIN REMOVAL and dry cleaning

* FLOOD and WATERDAMAGED — treatment
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ARCHIVAL LAMINATION to preserve weakened and deteriorated documents.
CONSULTATION on conservation

PAPER MARBLING

RESIZING and BACKING

For further information or assistance please write to:

Archival Conservation Center, Inc.
8225 Daly Road
Cincinnati, Ohio 45231
or Call

¢ 1(513) 521-9858 B
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State: the discussion will be led by Dale Hudson of Florida State and Joan
Falconer from Appalachian State University; a presentation by Marty Rubin
of Audio Buff, Athens, Ohio, concerning the problems of obtaining the
records we need; and information concerning the unusual carillon library at
Bok Tower in Lake Wales, Florida, given by Stephen Fry of UCLA who has
helped to catalogue this collection. He will also talk about some of the special
preservation problems involved.

There will also a business meeting, special entertainment, an up-to-date of
national MLA actions and also the count-down situation for AACR 2, “Day One
minus 2 months”. Participation in these sessions is open to all interested per-
sons. For information concerning registration please contact Mr. Dale Hudson,
Allen Music Library, Florida State University, Tallahassee, Florida. 32306.

LIBRARY SCIENCE FACULTY CONTRIBUTE
TO NEW [ALA WORLD ENCYCLOPEDIA
OF LIBRARY AND INFORMATION SCIENCE]

Seven faculty members and two UNC librarians have contributed articles to
the new ALA World Encyclopedia of Library and Information Science. The En-
cyclopedia is the result of international collaboration during four years of plan-
ning and editorial work by over 400 advisors, contributors, and staff from 145
countries.

Dean Edward G. Holley was one of the thirteen members of the General
Advisory Board and contributed two (Lester E. Asheim & Charles Evans) of the
452 articles. Other faculty members contributing articles include: Dr. Raymond
Carpenter (ltaly), Dr. Budd L. Gambee (Caroline Maria Hewins) Dr. Joe Hewitt
(Fredrick W. Lancaster), Dr. Mary Kingsbury (Effie Lee Powers), Dr. Haynes
McMullen (R. R. Bowker), and Dr. Marilyn” Miller (May Hill Arbuthnot,
Children’s Services). Dr. H. G. Jones, curator of the North Carolina Collection;
wrote the article R.D.W. Connor and Ms. Frances Weaver, assistant university
archivist, the article on Louis Round Wilson.

The ALA World Encyclopedia includes alphabetically arranged articles
which range in length from several hundred to several thousand words. The
average article length, at more than one thousand words, provides enough
space to treat significant aspects of librarianship. Articles have been edited for
precision, readability, and complete coverage. The work totals more than
700,000 words in 624 pages.

A special feature of the encyclopedia is a topical “Outline of Contents”
which gives the reader a fresh overview of the organization of knowledge of
librarianship for the 1980s. International in scope and coverage, the ALA World
Encyclopedia numbers contributors from 145 countries and contains 162 ar-
ticles on librarianship in countries of the world. A parallel index in the margin of
the text provides references to other material relating to the specific topic.

Included among the 172 biographical sketches in the ALA World En-
cyclopedia are North Carolinians Lester E. Asheim, Ronald Diggs Wimberly Con-
nor, Robert Bingham Downs, Herman H. Fussler, Edward G. Holley, L. Quincy
Mumford, and Louis Round Wilson.
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According to Dean Holley, “The new ALA World Encyclopedia of Library
and Information Services will proved indispensable for those individuals needing
reliable informaton on all aspects of library and information service. The en-
cyclopedia will be a first source to which many of us turn when we are checking
facts or want an accurate overview of the state-of-the-art for such topics as
academic libraries, children’s services, information science education,
bibliographic networks, services to the handicapped, school libraries/media
centers, and state library agencies. With this basic compendium and the annual
ALA Yearbooks to keep it up to date, researchers will have available for the first
time not only information about Anglo-American librarianship but also material
about library and information services in various countries around the world. We
welcome this useful new reference work and take pride in the UNC faculty who
contributed to its development and publication.”

KATHLEEN McNIECE MOORE
FELLOWSHIP ESTABLISHED

The Kathleen McNiece Moore Fellowship in Children’s Library Services
has been established at the School of Library Science at the University of
North Carclina at Chapel Hill.

The graduate fellowship is endowed by a $10,000 gift from Miss Moore’s
estate and given by her father and mother, Odus Lee Moore Jr. of Laurinburg
and Margaret McNiece Ellis of Daly City, Calif., and her brothers John
Franklin Moore and Kenneth Parker Moore of California.

The fellowship was given “to perpetuate her concern for books, her love
of children and her interest in the art of storytelling.”

Dean Edward G. Holley said the first fellowship will be awarded for the
fall semester 1981. “The primary selection criteria,” he said, “will be high in-
terest in and commitment to library services for children.

“We are grateful to the Moore family for providing this fellowship in
memory of an alumna who made so many contributions to library service for
children. This gift seems particularly appropriate in the vear when Dr. Marilyn
Miller, associate professor of library science, is serving as president of the
4000-member Association For Library Service to Children (ALSC). | am sure
that Kathleen McNiece Moore’s ideal will be advanced by students who are
awarded the fellowship that honors her memory.”

Her family also has given a $10,000 endowed scholarship in flute and
voice to the College of Wooster in Ohio, where Miss Moore earned her
undergraduate degree.

Miss Moore, who earned her master’s degree in library science at Carolina
1970, died in 1979 from complications caused by systemic lupus
erythematosus, a disease of the connective tissues. At the time of her death she
was coordinator of children’s services for the Charlotte-Mecklenburg Public
Library.

Born in Charlotte in 1947 she lived in Salisbury and Red Springs, N.C.;
Shavertown, Pa.; and Goshenk Ind., before coming to Laurinburg, N. C.,
where she graduated from high school in 1965,
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Her library career took her to the Free Library of Philadelphia, the library
of Amerika Haus in West Germany, Hyconeechee Regional Library (Caswell,
Person and Orange counties) and finally to Charlotte. She specialized in
children’s services, especially book selection and storytelling.

LIBRARY SCIENCE WORKSHOP
AT LENOIR COMMUNITY COLLEGE

~ Over 60 librarians from North Carolina got up-to-date, detailed and prac-
tical information on library budgeting at an all-day workshop at Lenoir Com-
Munity College on Tuesday, June 16.

The program centered on the theme “Stretching the Media Dollar” and
o-sponsors were the East Carolina University Department of Library Science
Alumni Association and Lenoir Community College.

Ms. Emily S. Boyce, alumni advisor and workshop moderator, opened
the session and Mrs. Mildred Matthis, associate dean of Learning Resources at
LCC, welcomed the group to the campus. Dr. Gene D. Lanier, Chairman of
the ECU Department of Library Science, made introductions.

Thomas C. King, Jr., Vice-President for Financial Services, N. C.
Department of Community Colleges, delivered the keynote address. He shared
in detail budgeting, financial, and legislative matters having importance for all
types of libraries.

Elsie Brumback, Director, Educational Media Division, North Carolina
State Department of Public Instruction, presented a videotape report on the
White House Conference on Library and Information Science to which she
Was an official delegate. Margaret Cain, recent graduate of J. H. Rose High
School, Greenville, NC, and incoming freshman at Princeton University, was
also a delegate to the White House Conference from North Carolina. They
Save their impressions of their stay in Washington. Dr. Lanier brought the
Sroup up-to-date on activities in professional organizations.

Following lunch, a panel discussed stretching the library dollar in dif-
ferent types of libraries. Dr. Clyde Erwin, President, Wayne Community Col-

ge, represented two year institutions while Ms. Eunice Drum of the North
Carolina State Library, Division of Cultural Resources, discussed technical
Services and public libraries. Ms. Frankie Cubbedage, Library Director, Univer-
sity of South Carolina at Aiken, spoke to the college and university library sec-
tor and Ms. Sue Scott, Consultant, Division of Educational Media, State
Department of Public Instruction, covered school media centers. Ms. Jane
Alligood of Washington, NC, and President of the ECU Library Science

umni Association, summarized the day and made announcement concern-
ing future activities.

EPILEPSY INFORMATION FOR LIBRARIANS

An information packet of educational materials on epilepsy is now available

Oom L .
Comprehensive Epilepsy Program
Bowman Gray School of Medicine
300 S. Hawthorne Road
Winston-Salem, N. C. 27103 1980 Fall—69



Bowman Gray School of Medicine also runs a toll-free Epilepsy Information
Service from 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday. The number is
1-800-642-0500.

Both services could be of interest to librarians who want Information and
Referral reference materials and public service materials on epilepsy. The in-
formation packet includes a list of where to go for resources for the person
with epilepsy in North Carolina, news clippings on the treatment of epilepsy,
brochures for and about the epileptic person, a list of local chapter affiliates of
the Epilepsy Association of North Carolina, the state branch of the Epilepsy
Foundation of America in Washington, D. C.

|
1
i

KEITH C. WRIGHT |
APPOINTED CHAIRMAN AT UNC-C |

Keith C. Wright has been appointed
professor and Chairman of the Library
Science/Educational Technology Divi-
sion, University of North Carolina at
Greensboro, effective August 1, 1980.

Dr. Wright received both his M.L.S.
and Ph.D. degrees in Library Science
from the School of Library Service,
Columbia University. In addition he
holds a Master of Divinity degree from
Union Theological Seminary in New
York City.

Prior to his present appointment,
Dr. Wright was Dean of the College of
Library and Information Services at
the University of Maryland. His other
library experience includes teaching in
the Department of Library and Infor-
mation Science, the Catholic Universi-
ty of America; Librarian of Gallaudet
College (The National College for the
Deaf, Washington, D. C.) and Direc-
tor of the Information Center for the
Department of the Ministry, National
Council of churches.

Dr. Wright brings to the library science program at UNC-G expertise in
computing, information science, and library services for the handicapped. He
is the author of Library and Information Services for Handicapped In*
dividuals (Libraries Unlimited, 1979) the first devoted to library services for all
major handicapped groups.
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Keeping Up

NCLA Scholarships/Loans Announced

The Scholarship Committee of NCLA has announced the following reci-
pients of two scholarships for 1980-1981.

NCLA Memorial Scholarships: Margaret S. Crownfield of Greensboro;
and Cora C. Ball of Lexington.

Query-Long Scholarship: Frances B. Bradburn of Greensboro.

: Loans from the McLendon Loan Fund were offered to fifteen other ap-
Plicants.

Every year the applicants for these scholarships and loan funds are
capable and promising prospective librarians. Every year there are many more
Needs than can be met by the resources in the Funds. Contributions to any of
the scholarships or loan funds are welcome.

Members of the Committee are: Eugene Huguelet, Marjorie Lindsay,
Myrtle Lindsay, Myrtle McNeill, Diana Tope, and Elizabeth Laney, Chair-
Mman.

The North Carolina Library Association Memorial Scholarship is a
$1,000.00 scholarship.The Query-Long Scholarship is a $500.00 scholarship.
The McLendon Student Loan Fund is a $100.00 loan.

Either scholarship and/or student loan fund may be awarded for original
or for continued study in library science:

1. To a student entering library school for the first time.
2. To a student currently enrolled in a library school program; or
3. To a practicing librarian who wishes to continue his or her studies.

To be eligible for either scholarship and/or student loan fund the applicant:
1. Must have been a legal resident of North Carolina for, at least, two years.
2. Must show a genuine interest in professional library work.
3. Must show need for financial assistance.
4. Must hold an undergraduate degree.
5. Must have been accepted by a library school.

: Applications for both scholarships should be submitted by March 1, 1981,
0:

Elizabeth J. Laney, Chairman

NCLA Scholarship Committee

Route 1, Box 281 F

Spring Hope, North Carolina 27882

Telephone: Home: 919-478-3836

Work: 919-733-2964
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Keeping Up |

NEW BUILDINGS r

KING PUBLIC LIBRARY (Stokes County, Northwestern Regional Library).
This building was dedicated on April 21, 1980, with about 100 pe? |
ple present. The building encloses 3,200 square feet, with a colle¢’
tion size of 7,200 volumes. Cost of the building is $125,000.

SHERRILL’S FORD PUBLIC LIBRARY (Catawba County). s
This building was dedicated on April 20, 1980. Costing $79,000, i
houses 5,000 volumes in 1,375 square feet.

ILS T. JUSTICE-M. EUNICE QUERY INSTRUCTION MATERIALS I
CENTER (Appalachian State University) Named in honor of tw0
faculty members of the Department of Library Science at AP’
palachian, this center was dedicated on July 18, 1980 with a tributé
to the two namesakes, who were present.

new—September

Just Folks: l
Visitin’ With Carolina People "
“Jerry Bledsoe is Carolina’s Listener Laureaf€ ﬂ,d:
body beats him at listening to the human voi®® h'ﬁl
to the human heart, and nothing beats holding [
book in your hands and listening with him- /!
Folks is just life, which is the most you can "
—Charles Kuralt, CBS

VISITIN' WITH CAROLINA PEOPLE

about any writer.”

A lively and meaningful collection Of‘ﬂ;
versations that well-known colum” i
Jerry Bledsoe has had with 66 North 2
South Carolinians over the past thirt®,
years. Some of these people are famo‘,'_s
some are not. All are special and Jer~
affection for them is contagious. *" s
will become as unforgettable to y9
they are to him.

ISBN 0-914788-31-0

LC 80-36880 208 pages 6" x9"
$9.95 cloth

The East Woods Press
v 820 East Boulevard
Ask for our complete catalog of fine books. Charlotte, NC 28203
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